Minutes of Regular Session

Proceedings of the Village of Spring Green Board of Trustees meeting on May 28, 2008 at 7:00 p.m., at 154 N. Lexington Street, Spring Green Wisconsin.

1. Call to order: Greg Prem, Village President, called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m.    

2. Roll call of Village Board members:  Members present were Mark Nelson, Joel Marcus, Dale Hottmann and Vern Liegel.  Gene Hausner and Doug Feiner were absent.  Also present were Wendy Crary, Greg Wipperfurth, Jan Hoffman, Jo Kraemer, Donny Kraemer, Tim Roelke, Kelly Feiner, Paul Marit, Katherine Crook, Irene Golembiewski, Don Golembiewski, Del Lamont, Dan Ouimet, Lynne Morris, Donald Morris, Karna Hanna, Sarah Brehm, Nick Liegel, Cecelia Farren, Donn Lind, Pat Werner, Pam Meier Hamachek and Jenny Pappas.
3. Approve Minutes:  Liegel moved and Nelson seconded to approve the minutes of the May 14, 2008 Regular Board Meeting.

4.
Approve Agenda:  Hottmann moved and Marcus seconded to approve the agenda as presented.  Motion carried.

5.
Consent Agenda:  Liegel moved and Hottmann seconded to approve the consent agenda consisting of the following: 

a. Approval of Disbursements.

b. Approval for Coin Machine License for Frontier FS Cooperative at 212 E. Peterson St., Spring Green, WI.

c. Approval for a Cigarette License for Louis Rainbow Shell at 319 N. Winsted, Spring Green, WI.

Motion carried.

6.
Old Business:   

a. Prem went over the draft letter regarding the property at 433 West Madison Street, noting a paragraph stating the first task would be inspected was missing.  Prem moved and Marcus seconded to approve the letter regarding the property at 433 West Madison Street contingent upon Allan Peckham revising the letter to add the first task list will be inspected.  Motion carried.
b. Wipperfurth stated he had received one quote, and was still waiting for a quote from Donnie Nachreiner.  Wipperfurth stated Norm Miller would lower his bid price if the Public Works Department helped him with some of the work.  Wipperfurth stated he asked for the same type of box that Cardinal installed at the shelter near the pool, as it can be padlocked.  Prem asked the board if they would agree with proceeding with the project at the discretion of Wipperfurth and himself.  Prem stated St. John’s and the Knights of Columbus were interested in helping with the cost, so the village would only end up paying approximately one-third of the total cost.  Hottmann moved and Nelson seconded to have Prem and Wipperfurth proceed with the electrical upgrade at the North Park shelter near Daley Street at a cost not to exceed $4,500.00, with the understanding that St. John’s and the Knights of Columbus will pay two-thirds of the cost.  Motion carried.
c. Wipperfurth stated the Compliance Maintenance Annual Report was better this year than last year and the DNR did not recommend any changes.  Marcus moved and Liegel seconded to accept the Compliance Maintenance Annual Report as presented.  Motion carried.  Nick Liegel arrived at 7:10 p.m.
d. Lilla stated the engineer from Town & Country came up with two ideas for the vertical screw screen at the wastewater treatment plant:  1) install the Huber screen with several modifications or 2) re-configure the screen in another location of the plant.  Lilla stated Town & Country will come up with a proposal and preliminary estimates and would like to come Monday or Tuesday of next week for finalization, if that is the way the village wants to go.  Lilla stated Town & Country is looking to get costs and a layout plan to see whether the Huber screen is a viable choice.  Wipperfurth stated the one we looked at had a considerably lower flow than Spring Green.  Wipperfurth stated he spoke with MSA, and they installed one in Nekoosa last March, and they have not had any problems with it to date.  Wipperfurth stated the Huber screen would fit into the existing building.  Lilla stated Town & Country advises looking into the situation further to make sure the Huber screen will work, as it does not depend on how much flow there is, rather how fast it is coming in.  Prem stated we could either obtain an official opinion from Town & Country at a cost of approximately $4,000.00, or we can take the chance to do it on our own.  Lilla stated some of the cost may be able to be recovered from Enviro-Care.  Marcus asked what the status of the current screen was.  Wipperfurth stated it is still out being fixed and parts were about 4-6 weeks out.  Wipperfurth stated the Public Works Department is still manually cleaning the screen.  Wipperfurth stated he thought the Huber screen would work, as Nekoosa has not had any problems and it has been in for over a year.  Hottmann asked Wipperfurth if he wanted the board to hire MSA.  Wipperfurth stated I am not asking you to hire MSA, however, I think a wastewater engineer should be hired to handle the project.  Lilla stated that is why we are forming this partnership with Town & Country to provide those services.  Liegel asked how long Town & Country has been in this business.  Lilla stated Gene Laschinger has around 25 years of experience, and he and the other partner have an abundance of experience and expertise.  Lilla stated we all want this project to be done, but I hesitate to just jump into anything.  Prem stated if we simply proceed with Huber, we are going out on a limb a little bit, and if we use Town & Country it seems we are approaching this matter more intelligently.  Hottmann stated he had no preference either way; he just wanted to make sure we do it right this time.  Prem moved and Hottmann seconded to authorize Jewell to work with Town & Country to provide a recommendation for the next vertical screw screen at a cost not to exceed $4,000.00, which will come from the Collection Systems line item of the budget.  Motion carried.  Karna Hanna arrived at 7:34 p.m.
7.
New Business:

a. Liegel moved and Marcus seconded to approve the request submitted by Dianna Stamness on behalf of Spring Into Motion School of Dance to block off parking spaces in front of the Gard Theater and empty lot next to the theater for Friday, May 30 from 5:30 – 7:30 pm and Saturday, May 31 from 12:30 – 2:30 pm.  Motion carried.
b. Wipperfurth stated Worcester Street near North Park and East Baker Street were getting rough, and right now they are only chip sealed, which the plow tears up during the winter.  Wipperfurth stated these streets have not been tarred for 20 years, and tarring lasts much longer than chip sealing.  Crary stated there is a $15,000.00 outlay in Street Repairs.  Wipperfurth stated the bid was from a company that is doing repairs in the village already, so it is probably the cheapest price.  Liegel moved and Nelson seconded to approve Worcester Street (near North Park) and East Baker Street be tarred per the recommendation of the Public Works Director.  Motion carried.
c. Action taken on this item in item 7b.
d. Wilkins presented a policy/procedure entitled “Use of an Electronic Control Device (ECD),” and stated the policy mimics the state’s policy, which expands the definitions of taser use and when it should be deployed.  Wilkins stated the officers would attend training for the device this Saturday.  Wilkins stated the taser will not be deployed until training is complete, the policy is in place, and each officer has been tased.  Marcus stated he was pleased that all of his prior concerns were addressed in the policy, and asked Wilkins to notify the insurance carrier.  Marcus moved and Hottmann seconded to approve the Use of an Electronic Control Device (ECD) policy as presented.  Motion carried.
e. Liegel moved and Nelson seconded to approve the Certified Survey Map (CSM) submitted by Allen Lamers to divide parcel #032-0903 into two lots, located at S12430 Hwy 23, Town of Spring Green, WI.  Motion carried.
f. Liegel moved and Hottmann seconded to approve the Certified Survey Map (CSM) submitted by Tim Roelke to combine parcel #032-1036 with parcel #032-1035 creating one lot, located at E5340 Highbank Lane, Town of Spring Green, WI, contingent upon the conditions outlined by Ed Lilla are satisfied.  Motion carried.
g. Crary stated the Park & Recreation Committee met this evening at 6:00 p.m, and discussed purchasing lounge chairs, volleyball net, and basketball hoops for the pool.  Crary stated painting of the pool was also discussed, and the pool has not been painted in approximately 10 years and is in dire need of painting.  Crary stated if the pool is painted this year, it will need to be shut down earlier, and Jerica Crook is aware of this.  Dan Ouimet arrived at 7:54 p.m.  Wipperfurth recommended replacing the mulch at the parks with pea gravel, because the mulch has to be replaced every two years at a cost of approximately $1,800.00 and the pea gravel would pretty much be a one time shot.  Sarah Brehm arrived at 7:56 p.m.  Prem asked Wipperfurth if he could obtain additional quotes for the painting of pool for the next board meeting.  Nelson stated the Park & Recreation Committee agreed to purchase the volleyball net and basketball hoops for installation yet this year.  Hottmann asked if the tennis courts were still on hold.  Nelson stated the tennis courts were not discussed.  Wipperfurth stated he would install the additional awning at the pool that is currently in storage.  Marcus stated he felt it was a good idea to keep the pool interesting for our young people.  Liegel moved and Marcus seconded to accept the recommendation from the Park & Recreation Committee to proceed with installing basketball hoops, volleyball net and new lounge chairs from Neuman Pool Company.  Motion carried.  
h. Prem stated when the Phil Wald Subdivison was being planned in 2003, the village procured water main to install a loop system.  Prem stated the development never came to fruition, so the Spring Green Fire Protection District has expressed an interest in purchasing the water main equipment for the new fire station project.  Prem stated this is a good solution for the village because it relieves the village of the inventory.  Liegel moved and Prem seconded to sell the water main equipment to the Spring Green Fire Protection District at the 2003 cost.  Motion carried.
i. Karna Hanna discussed the 2007 Annual Report for the Sauk County Development Corporation.
8.
Information Items:

d. Update on space needs study, employee handbook, ordinance codification and capital inventory list.  Prem stated there is nothing new to report on the space needs study yet, and a meeting needs to be scheduled for the employee handbook, Crary is getting in touch with Louise Dotter and Todd Miller regarding ordinance codification.
e. Retirement announcement from Patricia L. Carignan - Sauk County Treasurer.

f. 2008 Village of Spring Green Summer Ticket Program pricing.

g. Letter of thanks from the Blackhawk Trailblazers Snowmobile Club.

h. Information regarding the Spring Green Area Chamber of Commerce Annual Area Chamber Golf Outing, to be held on Wednesday, June 18, 2008.

i. Update on the WMCA District IV Meeting and Training held on Thursday, May 15, 2008.

j. Update from the Park and Recreation Committee.  Liegel stated the Park & Recreation Committee recommends one break from 3:00 – 3:15, at which time the door to the pool will be shut, but not locked.
9.
General Public Comment: Prem stated, “I imagine most of you are here this evening regarding the proposed ATV Trail and a recently published advertisement.”  Prem stated we did meet with Mark Mahoney, however, the Village Board did not approve anything and suggested Mahoney meet with the Township.  Del Lamont stated he had to put up a fence because the ATVs ignore the signs and he has had ATVs in his yard.  Lamont stated he was concerned the ATVs would not follow the trail and cut through the residential areas.  Lamont stated they do not want a path to the library, they want a path to the bar and the noise is bad.  Lamont stated they offer nothing to the community.  Don Golembiewski asked how sustainability fit in with an ATV trail and asked how enforcement would be managed.  Golembiewski stated he lives on Riverside Drive and he thinks a trail along Shifflet Road will cause problems because there are a lot of children that walk and use bicycles on that road.  Golembiewski stated the end point of the trail being a bar raises concerns.  Dan Ouimet asked, “Can you put at rest what trail will open on May 31, as published?”  Prem stated we as a board have done nothing to authorize a trail that was requested of us.  Ouimet stated he shares the same concerns as Lamont, he is worried that the trail will be short-circuited and they may come down Ruetten Drive.  Sarah Brehm stated she understands this trail is not in the Village’s jurisdiction, and she would like to encourage the sustainability angle, and urged the board to think of the trail in terms of the eco-municipality resolution that was recently passed when discussing and evaluating the proposed trail.  Cecelia Farren stated she obtained a map of the proposed trail running through the dump, and wanted to address the dump.  Farren stated she went to the site and there is a snowmobile trail there already, however, it could end up as a playground for ATVs, and if you approve a trail running through the dump, you may be opening Pandora ’s Box.  Donn Lind stated he was an 11-year resident of the Westwood Subdivision and he spent the day looking at statues and code and also spoke with the DNR.  Lind stated he was relieved to hear from the Village’s standpoint, the trail has not been approved, yet was worried they would take the proposed trail even though it has not been approved.  Lind asked for assurance from the ATV club that the proposed trail would not be utilized.  Pat Werner stated the trail ends at Pearl Road.  Prem stated per Benny Stenner, the Township has not given permission to cross any town roads.  Lind stated if the proposed trail opens up, it will be near impossible to enforce, and the Village should be aware of the potential liability issues.  Werner stated the Wisconsin River Runners ATV Club is a private club that was started after the proposed Sauk County Forest trails were turned down.  Werner stated access was granted for a trail in Lone Rock and for 3.1 miles on Hwy JJ in Richland County.  Werner stated our club members do a lot of community work in Richland County and many of our members are volunteer firefighters.  Werner stated the current trail runs from Gotham to Lone Rock to Pearl Road, and we do not ride after dark.  Werner stated the ATV club would like to meet with the residents of Westwood.  Lamont asked if the ATV club charged dues and if the riders were local.  Werner stated we have members from Spring Green, Gotham and Lone Rock, and if we cannot police the trail ourselves, then we have no trail.  Lamont stated this whole thing is to benefit a few at the expense of many.  Farren asked how you police 19 miles of trail.  Werner stated we have stickers on our ATVs and if we find someone on the trail that does not belong to the club, we can turn them in for trespassing.  Irene Golembiewski stated she lives four lots away from Bob’s Riverside and moved there for peace and quiet, and did not have a problem with ATVs in general, but did have a problem with them in residential areas.  
10.
Liegel moved and Nelson seconded to adjourn at 9:23 p.m.  Motion carried.
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